MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS AT A SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 22 SEPTEMBER 2004 AT 7.00PM

In the Chair:

Councillor G Hartin
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, C Blaney, W Graham, H A Harding, T Laverty, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, McDonnell, R A McIlroy, McMullan and Molloy
Also Present:
Mr RG Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs E Mulholland, Development Manager

Miss F McCorry, Member Services / Clerical Officer

   04/21:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors S Blaney, M Digney,  and D McAllister who were unable to be present.

Chairman’s Business

Service to Local Government

Councillor Hartin congratulated Councillor McConaghy on the recent acknowledgement of his forty seven year service to Local Government, and stated that if had been a great achievement for both him and for the Council.
Councillor McConaghy thanked Councillor Hartin.

Councillors McAllister, McMullan, Black, Molloy, Harding, McIlroy, McCambridge and Laverty all concurred with the Chairman’s remarks.

04/26:02
TO CONSIDER A RESPONSE TO THE DRD PLANNING POLICY STATEMENT 14, “SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT IN THE COUNTRYSIDE” – ISSUES PAPER
The Clerk stated that the DRD Planning Policy Statement 14, Sustainable Development in the Countryside would have a very significant effect to housing in rural areas.
Councillor McConaghy expressed his disappointment that members had not had the opportunity to read the NILGA response prior to the meeting.

The Development Manager (DM) gave members a presentation of the purpose of the Special Council Meeting and the structure that it would take.  She reminded members of the background to the policy and then discussed the effects on the infrastructure and the environmental effects of development in the countryside.

She then referred to the NILGA response and stated that members may want to add, disagree or support the response or make their own response, and stated that she would go through it question by question.

In reply to Question Set A and Set B, Councillor McCambridge enquired where the line would be drawn for those who need to live at home and those who choose to live there as a cheaper option.  She also stated that the development of replacement dwellings should be advocated, and should be used to enhance the countryside.
Councillor McMullan stated that social housing had not been mentioned, and suggested that the planners should zone an area for social housing.  He also stated that there should be some restriction on the size of replacement dwellings and suggested that they should be as near as possible to the size of the original dwelling.  
He also stated that in his opinion, proving case in need was old and antiquated and stated that Council should call on the DRD to change their policy.
Councillor McDonnell stated that the Planners should not be allowed to ignore the Regional Development Strategy.  He stated that unless economic, environmental and social terms were sustained, the planners would not comply with the terms of the Strategy.   Zoning for social housing would turn into low class housing which, he stated, would not be acceptable.  He also stated that replacement dwellings were being used as an excuse.

He also stated that clachans were outdated and that it would be difficult to envisage going back to the Rundale method of farming land.  He also stated that he could see no objection to second homes.

Councillor Laverty stated that young people should be allowed to build a house in a rural area, and pointed out that they needed to build in rural communities and support the elderly within the communities. 

Councillor Harding stated that the Shaping Our Future strategy had been issued some years ago but had not been adhered to, and stated that she would support rural communities as much as she could.

Councillor Graham stated that he would like to see derelict houses being approved, but pointed out that he would be against too many houses being built in the Countryside.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he was against the single planning rural policy.  He also referred to clachans and stated that the planners should look at cross roads developments and stated that there was no reason not to develop them.  

Councillor McConaghy stated that he agreed with all the comments, and pointed out that rural development had been discriminated against by the planners, and that Lisnagunogue was an example of a rural village where a number of houses were being sold as second homes.  He informed members that he felt very strongly that the planners were destroying the North Antrim Coast and stated that changes would have to be made.

Councillor McMullan stated that people were being forced out of the countryside to buy urban houses.
Councillor McCambridge stated that members should air caution on the practice of supporting refusals and stated that members were responsible for pushing for approval.

Councillor McAllister stated he had agreed with this statement and pointed out that members should have the courage to say that people would not get planning permission.

He also reminded members that holiday homes still contributed to the community, but stated that there had to be restrictions.  

Councillor McAllister stated that there was a need for social housing, but pointed out that he did not know how that would be done as they had to be realistic.  He also suggested derelict houses on the road side be replaced to help the look of the countryside.
Councillor Laverty stated that the response should include the tourism needs for North Antrim and the development of rural development for tourism.

Councillor McDonnell suggested that the negative response should be abolished and that planning applications should be based on the location and design.
Councillor McMullan stated that there had to be some protection and pointed out that restrictions should be put on the landowner.

Councillor Graham stated that he supported Councillor McDonnell’s remarks and pointed out that there was a lack of consistency of approach.

Councillor McDonnell reiterated that it related again to sustainable matters.
Councillor McMullan stated that a multi-agency approach must be used.

Councillor Laverty stated that he could see the need for a holistic approach but stated that there would be a terrible dilemma for the future.  He stated that the point had to be made to Government that houses were not being allowed to be built in rural areas; people couldn’t afford to buy houses in towns; and that there were long waiting lists for NIHE housing.

Councillor Black concurred with these remarks.

Referring to Question Set C, Councillor McMullan stated that the protection of the rural landscapes was restricting people from making the first step into house ownership and was also gazumping house prices.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the policy was too detailed which would lead to a lack of flexibility and stated that it was too prescriptive.  He pointed out that people should be given more individual choice and flexibility.

Councillors Laverty, McAllister and McIlroy concurred with these remarks.

In reply to Question Set D, Councillor McDonnell stated that in order for the planning process to facilitate and strengthen the provision of services to rural community, it would have to comply with the Rural Development Strategy and not just the environment to retain more people in the countryside and to shift people there.
Councillor McMullan stated that services could only be encouraged by the reduction of rates.

Councillor Laverty stated that services to rural communities were an ongoing problem and in particular for school buses with overcrowding.

Councillor McConaghy stated that no child would be denied free transport from the Board and pointed out that overcrowding was a national problem.

After further discussion, it was agreed that Council would set aside the NILGA response and create its own response to the PPS 14 Sustainable Development in the Countryside.
04/26:03
to discuss the domestic rating consultation paper 

The Reform of the Domestic Rating System Summary of Policy Paper, having been circulated, was taken as read.
The Clerk stated that the Summary Policy Paper assessed the various options for a new system based on capital values and also set out the Government’s preferred approach on this and other key domestic rating issues.

Band of Valuation

Referring to page four of the paper, the Clerk stated that two different types of capital value based systems had been highlighted.  The banded system would determine the amount of rates to be paid by all households within the same band paying the same amount, all things being equal.  The discrete capital value system would be based on the individual value of each property.  He stated that the Government had concluded that the new domestic rating system in Northern Ireland should be based on the discrete capital values.

Councillor Laverty stated that most would agree that the rating system should be based on services used or the number of people in the household and not on the capital value system, and that Council’s opinion should be made known.

Councillor Harding agreed with this remark, and stated that she did not know how people could afford to pay the rates, and pointed out that Council should fully support the older population.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he agreed with these comments, and stated that capital value was totally wrong and that something should be introduced to address the situation.

Councillor Black also concurred with these remarks and stated that people living on their own would not have the finances.

Councillor McIlroy also expressed his agreement and stated that he failed to see where the money was going to come from.

The Clerk stated that Council could object to the principle, but pointed out that Government had already decided that a system based on capital values would be introduced.  

After further discussion, it was agreed that Council would support the discrete system of rating.
Councillor McDonnell pointed out that the capital valuation system was a fairer system than the current system based on rental values.

Councillor McMullan stated that people living in the same area would be higher rated than others and would want to move out.  He also stated that the rate relief would be paid by the other ratepayers as it would come from the local tax base.

He also stated that Moyle was a smaller Council and had a higher rate ban which left it more disadvantaged.

Councillor McMullan also queried the special needs addition and pointed out that the paper did not highlight if the reduction was for the adaptation or the house with the adaptation.

Maximum and / or Minimum Payment

The Clerk stated that the paper indicated there may be a possibility that the new system would be perceived as placing disproportionate rate burden on particular households relative to their overall consumption of local services, and pointed out that one option would be to set a maximum or minimum payment threshold.
He informed members that it would mean that all ratepayers whose properties fell either above the maximum threshold would pay a standard amount.  He stated however, rather than make provision for it at this stage, the Government intended to introduce an enabling power that would allow a future Executive / Assembly to do so in light of the outcomes of the revaluation exercise.

Councillor Molloy stated that in his opinion the maximum / minimum rate should be set in the early stages and not left to the assembly, and pointed out that the cap may not be set until 2007.

After discussion, Council agreed to the introduction of maximum / minimum rates but were of the opinion that it should be set at an early stage.

Revaluations

The Clerk stated that the paper indicated that revaluations of the value of housing be carried out every five years to ensure house owners in lower house growth areas are not disadvantaged.

This was agreed.

Transitional Arrangements

The Clerk informed members that the Government intended to examine a range of measures to ease the transition for those who would have to pay more rates in the new system, and that Council would be consulted about the debated measures at a later stage.

Councillor McMullan stated that Council could not agree with this until they knew what measures the Government were suggesting.

The Clerk stated that in his opinion, it was very important that Council support in principle the proposal for transitional arrangements.

This was agreed.

Rate Relief Scheme
The Clerk stated that the Government had recognised that high capital property owners do not necessarily have high incomes, and pointed out that this would be handled by a rate relief scheme, which he pointed out, would provide extra relief for those not entitled to housing benefit.  He also pointed out that the Government had dismissed a specific discount for pensioners.

He also informed members that the relief would come out of general rate fund which other ratepayers would subsidise.

Councillor McMullan stated that these issues could not be agreed until further information was received, and also pointed out that the Government should give the same consideration to Northern Ireland as it does to the rest of Great Britain.
Councillor Laverty concurred with this remark and stated that equality was wanted for England, Wales and Scotland and pointed out that the same discount should be given.

After discussion, it was agreed that a member of the public gallery could address Council.

After discussion, it was agreed that a fixed discount for pensioners should be provided in the new system.

Relief for People with a Disability

The Clerk stated that the Government proposed that people with a disability would be awarded a twenty five percent reduction on rates or would retain their present reduction depending which would be more favourable.

This was agreed.

Councillor McMullan stated that people who were not in receipt of DPA but have had to adapt their houses should be taken into account, and enquired if extra cost would be added onto their house, and stated that in his opinion, it should not be rated.  He also stated that adaptations by housing trusts should be put in the band of disability.

The Clerk stated that he could make the point that the cost of adaptations should not be included in the capital values.

This was agreed.

Rate Liability Deferral for Pensioners

Councillor Molloy stated that Council should request that the deferment scheme for owner-occupiers of pension age would commence with immediate effect rather than allowing a future Executive / Assembly to set it up.
Councillor McDonnell pointed out that the paper stated that there would be no relief involved, but that they would just pay.

The Clerk stated that the wording was ambiguous and that it didn’t address how it was going to be made up in the interim period, and stated that he would seek clarification.
This was agreed.

Councillor McMullan stated that in his opinion, the paper should be sent back and the Government told that people were not happy with this scheme.
Councillor McAllister concurred with this remark, and stated that Council did not have to accept the document, and should write to MLA’s stating that the proposals will be rejected until the questions are answered and until consultation is properly carried out.  He pointed out that it was a way for Government to raise capital from Northern Ireland and that there has to be clear and concise answers to the questions.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he supported Councillor McAllister’s remarks.

Councillor Black also stated that the paper should not be accepted.

Councillor McMullan stated that the question should be asked as to where the millions of pounds went to in the 1990’s, and point out that the money should be given back.

After discussion, 


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy,


“That Council rejects the document”.

Councillor Molloy stated that some constructive comments should be sent back to the Department, as he stated the Government would push it through and Council would need to make a response.  He stated that Council had made some positive comments and that they should be recorded and sent back to Government.

Councillor Laverty concurred with this remark, and stated that Council needs to give a clear, constructive written response.
Councillor Harding stated that no matter what Council did, there would be new domestic rating and water charges.

The Clerk suggested that the Council could submit a response but set it in the context that the Council strongly disagreed with the proposed system.
This was agreed.

He also stated that notice of a seminar from NILGA had been received for 4 November 2004, and recommended that these points be raised through the seminar.

Rating of Vacant Domestic Properties

The Clerk informed members that the document stated that rating of vacant domestic properties would be addressed but not at this time.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would support the view of not to introduce rating of vacant domestic properties.
Appeals

The Clerk stated that the existing appeals process had been reviewed to replace it with a process that involved an informal review by the District Valuer, formal review by the Commissioner of Valuation and appeal to an Independent Valuation Tribunal.
He pointed out that this appeal process would be more of a safeguard than the one that already exists and should be welcomed.

Councillor McAllister stated that the appeal system should be free to the appellant.

This was agreed.

Seminar
NILGA – Developing a Response to Domestic Rating Reform, A Morning Seminar at the Craigavon Civic Centre on Thursday 4 November 2004.
After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Councillors McAllister, McConaghy and McIlroy be nominated to attend the NILGA – Developing a Response to Domestic Rating Reform, A Morning Seminar at the Craigavon Civic Centre on Thursday 4 November 2004”.

The meeting concluded at 9.38 pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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